DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 11 July 2008

Mark Jones
15 July 2008

	Attended:

	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Richard Gallow
	Avi Gupta

	Zunia Hurst
	Mark Jones
	Bernie Tipple
	Julia Clarke #

	#  West Herts PCT
	

	Apologies:

	Gerry Bulger
	Mary McMinn
	Meena Savla
	Vimal Tiwari

	Richard Walker
	Richard Garlick #
	Richard Jones #
	Colin Sach #

	Irene McDermott #
	Suzanne Novak #
	Caroline Johnson^
	

	#  West Herts PCT 
	^  Dacorum PPI Group

	Copies to:

	Dacorum Practice Managers


Summary of actions agreed:

Actions from this meeting:
	Mark Jones
	Write to Practice Managers to request help in facilitating Executive Committee meetings.
	25 July

	Mark Jones
	Ensure the report from Navigant is made available to members of the Executive before the next meeting
	25 July

	Mark Jones
	Reply to the letter received from the DacProv Board regarding conflicts of interest related to the Darzi Centre procurement.
	25 July


Actions from previous meetings:
These are recorded in the appendix below

1. Record from the last meeting:

The meeting record was agreed to be accurate.

2. Executive Committee:

It is with great regret that Mark has to step down from his various roles in Practice Based Commissioning, due to other business commitments.  It was agreed that he will continue to serve on the Executive Committee until 31 July (and will facilitate the next meeting on 30 July).  Thereafter the Committee will make other arrangements.

We will want to consider the report and recommendations from Navigant before making any permanent appointments.  It may be desirable to consider representation from those larger Practices not represented, which will include Fernville on Mark’s departure.  Meanwhile, Mark will write to Practice Managers to request help in facilitating Executive Committee meetings.

We have the meeting room at Fernville booked to the end of the year, and a programme of meeting sponsors in place.  These arrangements can continue unless the Executive wishes to change them.
3. Report from Navigant:

Mark met Ian Bonny on 9 July.  Ian had some final questions about DacCom’s current structures.  He proposed to present his recommendations at the meeting today, before submitting a written report.  Unfortunately the cancellation of trains from Euston has made it impossible for Ian to attend the meeting.  Mark will ensure the report is made available to members of the Executive before the next meeting, so this can be discussed as a matter of priority.

4. Update on the Enhanced Primary Mental Health Service (EPMHS):

The EPMHS project is proceeding as planned.  
Counsellors’ contracts will be re-commissioned on the ‘Any Willing Provider’ model.  Contracts will re-advertised and our current counsellors can re-apply.  This process will not be complete by 1 October, so the EPMHS will begin alongside existing counselling contracts.  The target is to have new contracts in place by 1 December.  Following objections from the counsellors we will not proceed with the proposed LES for counselling.  Current arrangements can continue until the new contracts are put in place.  A pro-rata budget (uplifted by 2.3% from last year) will apply for the period covered by these arrangements.
Service specifications are being written now.  These include key points such as the maximum number of sessions to be allowed per patient.  A competitive market will exist.  Counsellors can specify the rate at which they are prepared to work.  It might be helpful if the specifications were to give guidance regarding fees, and also specify a default position regarding service charges to host practices.

Bernie will brief DacMan regarding the changes on 15 July.  She will seek a manager to help with implementation of the new service.  This work can be charged to DacCom at our usual rates for management time.

5. Tring Out of Hours:

There had been concern about cross-border issues arising when the service is transferred from Harmoni to HUC.  But we now understand Tring residents will continue to have the choice between out of hours services in Herts and Bucks. So there is no issue for us as commissioners.
6. Primary prevention register targets:

We expect targets for the prevention of cardiac disease to be introduced into the QOF for the financial year 2009/10.  A LES has been proposed for West Herts to allow these worthwhile targets to be introduced earlier.  Not much additional work is required, and payments under this LES should reflect this.  On this condition we will support the proposal and commission the LES in Dacorum
7. MSK CATS:

WatCom has proposed to terminate the current contract for the MSK CATS and to re-commission the service.  We agree with the first part of this, but not the second.  We do not support the MSK CATS (and never have done) as we do not believe it can be effective.  There have been many problems including lost referrals.  As commissioners, we want GPs to be able to refer directly to the consultants.
8. Letter from DacProv:

Mark has received a letter from the DacProv Board.  DacProv understands that Gerry Bulger and Mary McMinn have submitted an Expression of Interest as a potential provider for the Darzi Centre.  DacProv is concerned that Mary, as acting PBC Support Manager for DacCom, may have access to information that is not available to other bidders; and that both Mary and Gerry are involved in DacCom’s discussions and decision making process.  DacProv asks that the DacCom Executive Committee be informed, and for our confirmation that no conflict of interests exists.
It was agreed that Mark should reply, on behalf of the Executive Committee.  The PCT is the commissioner for the Darzi Centre.  DacCom’s role in this activity is minimal.  In their capacity as members of the DacCom Executive, we would not expect either Gerry or Mary to have access to privileged information relating to the Darzi Centre procurement.  This applies also to Mary in her role as acting PBC Support Manager.  However, should such a situation arise, there is in place a comprehensive protocol for conflicts of information, and we would expect this to be followed.
9. Prescribing:

As part of our commitment to the Herts Medicines Management initiative, we are required to implement a waste management strategy.  The size of the problem is illustrated by the finding of over £16k of stockpiled medication in the home of one patient post mortem.  A number of actions have been suggested including 28-day prescribing and repeat prescriptions.  28-day prescribing involves a lot of work, but some practices have used this strategy effectively, especially with older patients.  We recommend this for patients over 70, who do not have to pay prescription charges.  Repeat prescriptions are applicable for dosette boxes, for instance, but can result in more waste when medication is changed.  Practices should use this strategy where they feel appropriate.
Also suggested is the employment of a dietician to facilitate the reduction of sip-feed prescribing. A bit like asking Arthur Scargill to help implement the Clean Air Act.  With a keen sense of irony, the PBC Governance Sub-committee has approved a pilot of this approach in Welwyn & Hatfield.  Ultimately sip-feed prescribing is the GP’s responsibility – the annual cost is £800k [we need to clarify whether this is Dacorum, West Herts or Herts].  We should bear down on this.  But there is the constant difficulty posed by patients who have been prescribed sip-feeds in hospital or by other agencies.

We have to choose what actions to implement.  Practice prescribing leads have been asked for their opinions.

Prescribing of co-proxamol should be addressed.  Over £25k per annum is still prescribed locally.  We should refuse patients requesting this, saying the application is unlicensed.  We should also target those pharmacists advertising its availability.

Decision support software will be installed in all local practices in the near future.  This will provide appropriate flags and warnings when medication is prescribed (including cost information).  The software works with all clinical systems and has been used very successfully in St Albans and Hertsmere.  It is updated regularly and can be customised to suppress flags considered inappropriate.  The cost is £0.37 plus VAT per patient.  But it has delivered savings elsewhere.

The prescribing budget for the current year is based on last year’s out-turn uplifted by 7%.  But we were under-spent by 6% last year so, after provision has been made for contingency and for the decision support software, some practices will see a reduction in their prescribing budgets this year.

10. Action points:

· PBC governance sub-committee
A LES for Palliative Care has been approved for implementation from 1 October. 
Our COPD business case has been approved (well, nearly – approval is subject to some outstanding comments from reviewers).

· Clinical Conclave – nothing reported
· West Herts Leads Meeting – nothing reported
· Other
Trevor has arranged for Clinical Governance meetings to re-start in September.  Practices have an obligation to attend as part of their duties under the PBC LES.
· Action points from our last meeting – these are covered in the appendix below.

11. Next meeting:

Tuesday 30 July 2008 – from 1pm at Fernville Surgery (lunch from 12.30pm)

Appendix: Actions from previous meetings: 

	Vimal Tiwari
	Write to Catherine Pelley to ensure our position regarding the provision of maternity services in practices is absolutely clear.
	To be done after discussion at our meeting on 30 July.

	Mark Jones
	Write to John Phipps regarding enhanced services for 2008/9
	Done – Instructions have been given but we are not yet sure whether these have been implemented.

	Sue Rivers-Brown
	Analyse the cost effectiveness of our current LES portfolio and recommend whether to re-commission or de-commission each service for 2009/10.
	

	Sue Rivers-Brown
	Determine whether any of the activity within our current LES portfolio lies outside the scope of PBC budgets.
	

	Mary McMinn
	Invite a representative from the Luton & Dunstable Hospital Trust to present proposals for practice-based, consultant-led orthopaedic clinics to a future Executive meeting.
	

	Mary McMinn
	Inform Christine Walden that we support WatCom’s proposal to terminate the current contract for the MSK CATS.  Ask a) the reasons for WatCom’s decision, and b) for data relating to the performance and cost-effectiveness of the service.
	

	Vimal Tiwari
	Investigate the PCT’s proposals for incremental investment in Health Visitors and School Nurses; and recommend a decision to the Executive.
	To be discussed at the meeting on 30 July

	Andrew Parker / Alan Pond / Jenny Greenshields
	Identify options for repayment of any deficit incurred by DacCom during 2007/8.
	June 08

	Mary McMinn
	Obtain relevant information from the PCT to allow an informed decision on the size of our premises budget.
	Mary has received information from Suzanne Novak about premises funding and application processes, which have been circulated to all Dacorum practices.  PBC budgets are to include additional revenue funds for practices.  PCT budgets will cover the existing commitments and one-off premises costs (Alan Pond did not want the latter to sit with PBC groups).

	Gerry Bulger / Mary McMinn
	Dacorum GP and PBC representation in the joint PCT / WHHT outpatient follow-up ratios work group on cardiology, general surgery, dermatology and gastroenterology.  (Endocrinology work has been subsumed into the West Herts Diabetes Project Group.)
	GPs are sought for this short-term focused work, which will be reimbursed at DacCom’s standard rate.  Please contact Clare Jones at the PCT: clare.jones@herts-pcts.nhs.uk

	Zunia Hurst / Richard Jones
	Develop a cost-effective Prescribing Incentive Scheme to stimulate further prescribing progress. 
	This has been agreed in principle.  Practices have been asked to propose targets.

	Mary McMinn
	Commissioning plan for 2008/09 
	The draft plan has been evaluated by the PCT.  This will be updated to reflect comments received. 

	Mary McMinn / Sheila Burgess
	Mary has obtained approval from the PCT to ‘fast-track’ The Nap Surgery’s Sexual Health proposal for implementation, without application to the PBC Governance Subcommittee.  
	The ‘fast-track’ process still requires compliance with all the same PCT governance and approval procedures, and sign-off by PCT directors.

	Mark Jones / Corina Ciobanu
	Ensure that the West Herts PBCs’ COPD Business Case is approved by the PBC Governance Subcommittee on 26 June.
	Complete 


 

Page 1

